Glendoher & District Residents Association
c/o 17 Glendoher Close

Rathfarnham

Dublin 16

The Senior Executive Officer,

Housing Department, 

South Dublin County Council,

County Hall, 

Tallaght, 

Dublin 24.

5th September 2007

Dear Sir or Madam

RE: Part  8 - Proposed Social Housing Development by SDCC on Glendoher Drive and the Kingston Court’s Green Space on Taylor’s Lane - SD078/0015

We wish to object to the above proposed development for the reasons and comment contained overleaf and in the appendices.
Please acknowledge receipt of this proposal to the above address.
Yours Faithfully,

______________

Angela O’Donoghue
Vice Chairperson


086.833.2774

Introduction:
· When a local authority seeks planning permission for a housing project of its own then that local authority should impose upon them selves, the same requirements as would apply in a normal planning application. We maintain that this has not happened in this Proposal for infill housing on Taylor’s Lane. 

· The Documentation that was published by SDCC as part of this Taylor’s Lane Infill Housing, Rathfarnham, Dublin 16 - Part 8 statutory process is flawed and contains serious omissions, misinformation and blatant inaccuracies that give a misleading picture of the status and context of this site and therefore the impact this proposal would have. We believe that the proposal should be re-advertised on the basis of correct information and a full disclosure of the pertinent facts or else its adoption will be invalid. 
· If a private developer was to submit such a proposal the Planning Department would be requesting Additional Information. With a Part 8 there is no mechanism for such a request of ‘Additional Information’ or even ‘Clarification of Additional Information’. Therefore, in a Part 8 where a Council is seeking of itself planning permission there is, in the interest of sustainable development and proper principles of planning an obligation, if not a statutory obligation to give an accurate and full account of the proposal and the impact of such a proposal, for there to be a proper public consultation in line with the Planning & Development Act and natural justice. 
· The context of this proposal needs to be fully and accurately declared. In the absence of the Architectural Services Dept. of SDCC to undertake this statutory duty to provide correct information as part of the Part 8 Public Consultation process then it is up to contributors to address and to highlight the deficit in accuracy, information and detail: 
Planning History: 
Kingston Court  - Public Open Space
This site is a private development of 5 houses in an area zoned A – to protect and or improve residential amenity. The original grant of permission (Reg.Ref. 18) was for 12 houses terraced houses in two rows. Another planning application was sought for an additional unit (Reg. Ref. 1844) and was subsequently granted. Bringing the total number of units sought for planning permission and granted for the site as 13 units. The Developer subsequently requested an extension of planning permission for the first permission (12 units – Reg.Ref. 18) and was granted this extension and was informed by letter dated 7th June 1989. The period of permission was extended up till the 9th March 1991 and mandating that the same conditions be applied. He sought an extension for the second grant of permission for the (13th Unit – Reg. Ref. 1844) but was refused and the reasons were given for its refusal in a letter dated the 7th of June 1989. The Developer built, completed and sold 5 of the 12 units. The remaining 7 were built to first floor foundation but never completed as he went bust, we understand. The thirteenth unit was never started. An area of public open space was specified and conditioned by the local authority and its existence re-inforced on two additional occasions (Reg.Ref. 1844 and the decision to extend for Reg. Ref. 18).
Billy Devoy site – Junction of Glendoher Drive and Taylor’s Lane 
This site is zoned A - to protect and or improve residential amenity. There was one cottage on this site, however historically it was one of a line/terrace of cottages along Taylor’s Lane. It was a subject of a compulsory purchase order for the purposes of the Green Route Upgrade. The Cottage was demolished and the site cleared. No evidence of the cottage remains – nothing. Yet the Part 8 Proposal says otherwise!
1. From the two applications that pertain to the Kingston Court site and the drawings on which permission was granted and then the successful application to extend the grant of permission for the 12 units - it is clear what the intentions of the local authority were but for the avoidance of doubt: 
· In the grant of permission for Reg. Ref.18 it is stated in : 

Condition 11: “That the area shown as open space be levelled, soiled and seeded and landscaped to the satisfaction of the County Council and to be available for use by residents on completion of their dwellings.”
Reason for Condition: “In the interest of the proper planning and development of the area.”
· In the grant of permission for the 13th unit (Reg.Ref. 1844) it is stated in 
Condition 3:  “That condition Nos.3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, and 17 be strictly adhered to in respect of this development.”
Reason for Condition: “In the interest of proper planning and development of the area.”
Therefore the development of this part of the site, where SDCC wishes to specifically locate 5 units, that is building on the conditioned open space is contrary to the precedent set by previous planning permissions. 
2. The zoning of Kingston Court “A” – to protect and or improve residential amenity contains within it a responsibility that residential amenity is not only to be protected but to be also improved. Residential amenity is an umbrella term in planning that refers to factors influencing the enjoyment of residential property – services, environment, traffic safety and open space. This zoning gives Kingston court Residents of Kingston Court residential amenity entitlements. This Proposal withdraws those entitlements in particular their conditioned open space. It is clear from Condition 11 that this conditioned open space was for the enjoyment of the public but it clearly stated quite unusually that this open space was for the enjoyment of Kingston Court residents in the interest of proper planning and development of the area.
3. It is the policy of SDCC to retain lands already in use as open space – SCR 18.
4.  This Proposal would set a dangerous precedent that would allow conditioned open spaces to be developed by the Council and by private developers. In a Reply to a Motion by Mayor Maloney on the 12th February 2007 (SEE APPENDIX F) the Manager stated:
“If a planning application for residential development is made on lands which have been conditioned as public open space in a private residential development the Planning Authority could and would refuse permission and such refusal does not give rise to a right to compensation.”

5. In a recent planning application in Templeroan permission was sought to build on a conditioned open space. SDCC refused it and stated why in the Record of Executive Business and Manager’s Orders SD07a/0256. The reasons to refuse the Templeroan Planning Application pertain to why development on the Kingston Court site should be rejected. The REB&MO is attached to this submission.
6. The previous planning decisions regarding this site sought to ensure, open space of a specific standard, which was satisfactory to the Local Authority. This proposal would offer by way of open space an area that by the current SDCC standards of open space would not be acceptable. Green space that accommodates a wayleave cannot be used in the calculation of open space for any proposed development – according SDCC documents.  A private developer would be refused permission if he offered this quality of open space as part of any planning application – no planting near a wayleave. This is why there is such a policy as SCR 17 for this local authority to adhere to. This Part 8 proposal simply reverses this policy by suggesting that the Kingston Court public open space can be replaced by a smaller and inferior quality open space.
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7. The Part 8 documents specifically in the section marked ‘Project Description‘ clearly indicates that the proposed open space cannot be planted because and we quote: 
“A large water-main traverses the lower section and neither planting or building is possible.”  This proposed open space cannot be good considered as ‘good quality’ in line with SCR 15.
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8. This Proposal describes the proposed open space as follows: 
“The area is currently used an un-maintained let over space, formed from the unbuild development in front of the houses. It is not designated open space and the original intension was to construct a substantial number of houses on the site.”
· It would appear that the Architectural Services Department appears to be suggesting that the provision of open space as part of the Kingston court Development (Reg. Ref. 18 and Reg. Ref. 1844) was never put in place but it would appear that Officials have not realised that this conditioned space was made available as part of a larger green space for the last 17 years and thus no development should take place which reduces open space.
· SDCC Parks Department confirmed by email from Ruairi O’Dulaing to Angela O’Donoghue that this site is maintained by the Parks Dept as open space. See Appendix A
· That a Vesting Order dated 26th May 1989 transferred ownership to the local authority. It is also clear that the Parks Dept were instructed to re-seed the grass and maintain it – take it in charge! A deed of dedication was not needed as the Council took ownership of the site.
· The grass and hedgerow have been maintained by the local authority since the local authority took over this site under the Derelict Sites Act in 1989. The Parks Dept removed the foundations belonging to the 7 units (Reg.Ref. 18) and reseeded the area. They have been cutting the grass and maintaining the hedgerow ever since for this site for the last 18 years. In accordance with policy SCR 16
[image: image3.emf]
9. The impression given by this Proposal is that in some way SDCC is completing the original development, that there is ‘room’ on this site for a potential infill development. This conflicts with the history of the site and the facts as indicated by SDCC records. The Developer was unable to complete the site. He left behind foundations to the first floor level of 7 units. The Local Authority following their acquisition of the site under the Derelict Sites Act removed these foundations and cleared the site, reseeded and maintained it. 
We are told by Ann Concannon, SDCC in a letter dated 26th March 2007 that the local authority had at an unspecified date prepared a plan to complete the development of 6 units but “due to the high site cost, this scheme did not receive funding from the Department of the Environment and was not proceeded with.” Subsequently in the 1990s a decision was taken by the local authority to install a wayleave (a significant water main) precisely where the 7 foundations had been. The area of conditioned open space was not affected by the wayleave. This decision taken by the local authority to install a water main completed the development of the site because no unit can be built on top or near a Wayleave. This site was completed not by residential units being built but by the installation of a wayleave. Had they not installed the wayleave then there would have existed a development that offered ‘potential to complete’ but the wayleave has stopped that! 
Figure 1. 
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Indicative drawing showing the constraint the wayleave poses to any ‘potential completion of this site’ in accordance with Reg. Ref. 18.
10. Once the installation took place the local authority re-seeded the area affected and the Parks Dept continued to maintain this entire area as open space up to the present day. 
11. The records of the Parks Depot should confirm this maintenance schedule for the last 17 years as it was their staff that carried out these duties.
12. Notwithstanding the fact that the two planning permissions contain reference to Condition 11 – which designates an area of open space on this site; the fact that Martin Judge in email correspondence to G&DRA (see Appendix B) confirmed finally the existence of conditioned open space on this site and its geographical location; numerous SDCC Officials have said no drawing existed then how surprising it is that one Kingston Court resident was able to ascertain a drawing that confirmed the existence, yet again of this site containing conditioned open space and its location. See Appendix C. 
13. We do believe that further drawings and records exist and that the Planning Department has not been transparent about the records they hold. SDCC Officials have denied the existence of conditioned open space on this site until they found out that the Ombudsman was investigating this matter on behalf of residents. They are now denying that they have maintained this site – yet SDCC documents uncovered say otherwise. We are alarmed at the lengths that SDCC are going to; to withhold information and then secondly, to release information that is simply not accurate. 

14. Residents last year, overwhelmingly stated during the Ballyboden Village Area Masterplan Public Consultation Statutory Process what they wanted for the Kingston Court site – the site to be retained as a green space for the purposes of a Moore Garden - a formal garden for Ballyboden. 
· All these of submissions are available on the website of SDDC. See link below: http://www.sdublincoco.ie/sdcc/departments/planning/publications/html/ballybodenvillageplan/bbodensubs/bboden.html
· The Manager’s Report and Presentation pertaining to this Part 8 SLO93 highlight the numbers of people who requested this green public open space to be retained as part of a statutory public consultation. 
· The impression given by the Part 8 documentation is that local residents have been consulted and that they are partner to it, tacit agreement implied to this Proposal. This is not an accurate picture to portray.

· In addition Ann Concannon, SDCC stated in an email dated 27th July 2007: “ I note from our records that a number of  residents of Kingston Court wrote to the Council some years ago, supporting the sale of the site for private development with a view to having the scheme completed, at the time when the Council failed to obtain funding for the construction of houses thereon.”
I would query how old the ‘date stamp’ of these letters really are as I note that the Kingston Court Residents Association has consistently requested that the green space on Kingston Court continue to remain as a public open space as have individual residents. Again there is a pattern emerging that SDCC officials are not being transparent and accurate regarding the ‘support’ this project has in reality in the community. It is not a partnership as the Part 8 Proposal Documentation suggests.
15. All the SLO93 submissions were ignored at the time because unbeknownst to all of us, the SDCC Manager had decided to give this green space to a Private Developer as part of a land exchange deal. The documents for this proposed land exchange never disclosed the fact that there was an area of conditioned open space. See Appendix D. This proposal was blocked following uproar by residents, Councillors and TDs. The Manager withdrew the Proposal from the Council Agenda. Now the Manager wishes to build on this site, when he never had any intention previously whatsoever and to build specifically on an area of conditioned open space.
16. We also believe that the Part 8 Proposal Document has been worded in a contrived fashion, facts withheld, omissions deliberately made,  so as to present in an impression that local residents and the Ballyboden Community are backing this Proposal, so as to seem that the Proposal is in accordance with the following position the Manager gave to Mayor Maloney dated 12th February 2007 (see Appendix F) :

“Council Lands.  The Development Plan seeks to protect, acquire and make accessible existing and future open spaces in the County.  However it also provides for development in those cases where it is recognised that some open space lands in its ownership are no longer considered appropriate for retention as open space and/or recreational areas due to poor location, anti-social behaviour, excess of open space in a particular area etc.  The Motion as proposed would introduce a blanket ban on the re-development of such spaces.  Oftentimes the request to reconsider the future of these spaces comes from local communities themselves.  The Council’s Architects’ Department has designed a number of new schemes on problematic open spaces where infill housing has been used to redefine and overlook large unused spaces.  Passive supervision of the remaining space from the new houses has been found to work well.  The new houses have been used to accommodate tenants from the local area - disabled, large families, empty-nesters etc.  The finance raised from these schemes has financed the landscaping of the remaining spaces and brought overall environmental improvements to the areas concerned.” 

· No mention has been made of the Moore Garden or the Ballyboden Nature Corridor in this Part 8 Proposal - this is the suggestion that came from local residents and the community that the green area on Kingston Court be retained for a community project – Moore Garden. 
17. This development is inappropriate as it seeks to build on conditioned open space. In addition the design, height, scale and materials proposed are completely out of character with the surrounding buildings of the Carnegie Library, Whitechurch Cottages and Newbrook House. Particular damage will be served on Newbrook House; 1780s very rare, early Gothic revival house, one of 4 in the country; as these proposed units break all the rules when it comes to encroaching on the curtilage, view and character of a protected structure; such is their proximity, orientation & height!
18. In the Project Report in the section marked Context the description that the Council gives is marked by the number of omissions and inaccuracies pertaining to Newbrook House:  

· SDCC fails to state the name of the listed building that abuts this site and its importance. Newbrook House is the name of the house that abuts this site and is one of South County Dublin’s important buildings. It features heavily in the Ballyboden Village Area Masterplan as a historical landmark building.
· According to our research it was built circa the 1780s and is considered to be a very rare early Gothic revival house, one of 5 in the country. As other buildings of this date are concerned, the best known is the Batty Langley Lodge at Castletown (Co. Kildare) sold in 2005 Dr. Tony Ryan. Then there is Williamstown Castle in Blackrock (now 'The Castle' at Blackrock College), built by Counsellor William Vavassour in 1784.  The earliest Gothic revival houses in Ireland date from the 1760s.  Castle Ward, Co. Down, begun around 1762 and Moore Abbey, Co. Kildare was the first country house in the Gothic revival style.  A remodelling of an earlier structure, the work was begun in 1767.  

· Newbrook House is a member of a very fine, albeit rare and illustrious club of historical buildings. Its curtilage and setting warrants special attention and sensitivity by SDCC. This has not happened.
· Newbrook House is the only example of early Gothic revival in the jurisdiction of South Dublin County Council. SDCC should ensure that it remains visible and the views and vistas of it should remain un-interrupted.
· Between Newbrook House and the Kingston Court green space there is a Protected Wall. This Protected Wall contains an Arched Gateway which historically connected both of these sites. The documentation does not indicate the existence of this protected feature in its documentation. 
In any planning application the Applicant is obliged to identify how the proposal is going to affect the protected structures and their curtilage. That statement or report has been omitted in the Council’s planning application. 

· We believe that this proposal is contrary to the Architectural Heritage Protection Guidelines (AHPG) where it is clearly states in Section 13.8.2. “New development both adjacent to, and at a distance from a protected structure can affect its character and specialist interest and impact on it in a variety of ways. The proposed development may directly abut the protected structure, as with buildings in a terrace. Alternatively, it may take the form of a new structure within the attendant grounds of the protected structure. A new development could also have an impact even when it is detached from the protected structures and outside the curtilage and attendant grounds but is visible in an important view of or from the protected structure.” 
19. It is clear that the Council’s proposal is an inappropriate proposal because the height, orientation and lay-out of these proposed units will result in the rear of the Houses on the Kingston Court site backing onto Newbrook House (with bedrooms and washing lines, bedrooms visible) from the proposed units. Thus impacting on the view, setting, character and curtilage of a very important protected structure. The Village Plan suggested a different orientation that this Proposal has ignored. This plan also requested that remnants of the industrial heritage of Ballyboden be retained. This proposal obliterates any potential for the millrace that abuts this site to be incorporated as an amenity as the Village Plan requests.

20. We also believe that the 4 units on the ‘Billy Devoy site’ will act as a multiplier effect, at this prominent corner site, in terms of the negative impact it will have on Newbrook House but also in relation to the other protected structures on Taylor’s Lane; in particular on the setting and character of Ballyboden Village because of its unsympathetic design height and massing. 
21. We also believe as SDCC has a policy to protect hedgerows that it should be seen to be doing so in its own proposed developments. A vibrant hedgerow runs along the protected stone wall and abuts the Owendoher Tributary on this site. In biodiversity terms this is a very valuable habitat. This proposal will result in its removal – contrary to SDCC policy. 
22. This proposal interrupts and blocks off the only access point that wildlife have access to, along Taylor’s Lane, to escape along the river. This proposal will block off a valuable ecological corridor. This proposal will have a devastating impact on the migration of local wildlife and the potential linkages of green space to watercourses. 
23. We note that SDCC does not have a Biodiversity Officer or a Wildlife Officer and therefore does not have the informational tools to appraise the impact this Proposal will have on local biodiversity and wildlife.
24. This proposal will create an area of potential anti-social behaviour next door to 8 Kingston Court as this area will be effectively landlocked.

25. Patricia Devlin SDCC indicated in an email dated the 17th July 2007 to Cllr. Keane (see Appendix E) that pollution was a significant issue at this location  “ In addition, the small area of this green space (unlike Stephens Green) would provide little green space amenity in terms of passive recreation, because of the noise (changing gears), dust and fumes from traffic movements and would not be optimal for a children’s play area (e.g. balls, kites, Frisbees etc drifting onto the road for older children to chase and small children in close proximity to a busy road is always risky, as they can escape for supervision surprisingly quickly). For these reasons, it appears that the cost benefit of resources for a high quality public local park should be allocated elsewhere within the area.” 
She used the issue of pollution and traffic as a reason not to locate a park at this location. Yet is it not the case that as there is this risk of pollution for short temporary visits of residents to this site, as Patricia Devlin alluded to then surely this site is not suitable for long permanent visits in the case of habitation and that the Council should not be proposing to build residential units at known locations where there is a higher rate of pollution.
26. In the Part 8 Proposal Document it states “the existing open space has been largely retained and will be developed as a small residential park in consultation with the Parks Dept.” It is clear that the proposed open space will fall below the current Council standards of ‘open space’ and clearly there is an issue of pollution as per Patricia Devlin. Therefore is it not the case that the conditioned open space should be retained for the purposes of a ‘green lung’ as this is the only section that can be planted with trees. The illustration (CGI) of this site released by SDCC Officials as part of this Part 8 Proposal clearly indicates a landscaping plan that cannot be achieved and is therefore misleading.
27. As Patricia Devlin has highlighted the pollution risk for Taylor’s Lane, then surely it is proper that the conditioned open space on the Kingston Court Site be retained and that an area of green space aka ‘green lung’ should be located on the former Billy Devoy site as part of any future development for that site at the corner of Glendoher Drive and Taylor’s Lane.

28. It is premature to approve this Proposal which in effect will remove a ‘green lung’ without having an appraisal to determine how significant the pollution risk it is for residents on Taylor’s Lane and especially to ascertain what additional measures are SDCC going to take if they remove a ‘green lung’.
29. The impression given by SDCC in the Part 8 Documents that Project Partners include ‘Local community and residents’. This is not the case not one residents association in the area has been consulted. In fact the Part 8 Public Consultation Process for the Village Plan SLO93 clearly indicated that the Ballyboden Community wanted to retain this site as a public open space, a green space and they then went one step further and requested that it should become a formal garden - the Moore Garden. It is interesting to note how a local authority can ignore local democracy and a statutory process.
30. The Moore Garden and the Ballyboden Nature Corridor are supported and endorsed by the Irish Wildlife Trust and the OPW (National Botanic Gardens) as important projects that warrant support in terms of biodiversity, wildlife, education, residential amenity and our heritage. Documents from these organisations are attached.

31. This proposal will result in a removal of a bus stop for local residents serving Glendoher and Palmer Park without any consultation – surely we should be encouraging public transport?
32. We believe that SDCC should have listened to the numerous residents associations that is the Ballyboden Joint Residents Group when they stated in a Position Paper on the Billy Devoy (document is attached). Had they done so this proposal would not have become so contentious. We now submit this document again for reconsideration as part of this Part 8 consultation process and hope SDCC officials will modify this proposal in the manner suggested in the Position Paper.
Conclusion:
This proposal is a typical example of over development, bad planning and contrary to every Guideline, EU directive and statutory obligation that local authorities must adhere to in order to protect residential amenity as the zoning of these sites entitles us to expect! We believe it is a dangerous proposal as it will open the flood gates on conditioned open spaces being built on as this proposal if granted permission will act as a legal precedent for Developers to use. We also believe the integrity of this Part 8 process has been completely undermined by the actions and attitudes of some SDCC officials to withhold information from Councillors and residents. This proposal should be withdrawn by the Manager and if not, rejected by SDCC Councillors. 
Notes:
· Appendices A-F follow.
· Documents are also attached to this observation submitted by email to paulbyrne@sdublincoco.ie and hhogan@sdublincoco.ie
· The Moore Garden documentation is linked and included to this submission for reconsideration by SDCC as a more appropriate plan for the Kingston court site: http://www.bodenpark.com/newsarticle.asp?ID=273&s=1
APPENDIX  - A
Email Correspondence confirming that SDCC maintained this entire site as open space.



From: Ruairi O'Dulaing [mailto:rodulaing@SDUBLINCOCO.ie] 
Sent: 10 March 2006 15:35
To: Angela O'Donoghue
Subject: RE: 2 quick questions
Angela,
 

Sorry about the delay in getting back to you. I can confirm that we do maintain the open space at Kingston Court. There is no formal proposal for a walkway along the stream at the moment. It is all really at the research stage. That is why it is great to get the information from yourselves and from whatever other sources we can so that we are in a strong position to protect the waterway and trees in the event of future developments in the area.
 

Slán,
 

Ruairí.
 

From: Angela O'Donoghue [mailto:doghouse@indigo.ie] 
Sent: 28 February 2006 15:41
To: Ruairi O'Dulaing
Subject: 2 quick questions
Hi Ruairi, 

I just want to double check with you about the green space in front of Kingston Court. As this is open space this would be under the control of the Parks Dept. Just from previous conversations with Simon Wallace and yourself this is what I thought. 
Recently a resident has suggested otherwise so I checked with SDCC Development Dept. and they have said that it is SDCC land. Can you clarify that this green space is within the Park's Dept. remit. I am sure it is but I just want to be able to correct any assertion that it is owned by any private developer.
Secondly, regarding the nature corridor and the linear park I have a query regarding where the propsed walkway will pass between people's back gardens at Boden Villas/Palmer Park and then again at Kingston/Palmer Park. The Residents are thrilled with the idea of a Nature Corridor - in fact I am aware that some residents actually clean up the streams/rivers and are very protective of the wildlife. They believe that at certain sections of this proposed walkway it might impact adversely on the wildlife. I have left a message for you. Perhaps you can give me a call.
Regards 
Angela 
APPENDIX  - B
Email Correspondence between Martin Judge, SDCC and G&DRA



From: Martin Judge [mailto:mjudge@SDUBLINCOCO.ie] 
Sent: 17 August 2007 14:04
To: Angela O'Donoghue
Subject: RE: Non disclosure by SDCC - Kingston Court - open space
Dear Angela,
At the meeting last week you complained that you couldn’t get a straight answer to a straight question from the Planning Department regarding open space at Kingston Court. I replied that if you sent the straight question to me I would give you a straight answer. The email you sent me isn’t quite what I had in mind as a straight question.
However, I will answer as follows:
As you already know, condition no. 11 of planning permission Register Reference No. RA18 which issued on 10 March 1978 states:
That the area shown as open space be levelled, soiled and seeded and landscaped to the satisfaction of the County Council and to be available for use by residents on completion of their dwellings
In the absence of maps to correspond to this condition, it is not possible to state definitively to what lands this condition relates. However, having regard to the configuration of the Kingston Court development as constructed, it can reasonably be deduced that this condition included the lands to the east of the houses in Kingston Court, adjoining the wall of the protected structure Newbrook House.
A report on the Housing Dept. infill housing proposal going through the Part VIII procedure at present will be brought before the elected members of the Council, probably in October next, and it is the opinion of the Planning Department that this proposal, not withstanding the condition 11, is consistent with the planning policies and objectives of South Dublin County Council.
Regards,
MJ


From: Angela O'Donoghue [mailto:doghouse@indigo.ie] 
Sent: 15 August 2007 03:08
To: Martin Judge
Cc: ombudsman@ombudsman.gov.ie; Michael Kenny
Subject: Non disclosure by SDCC - Kingston Court - open space
Dear Martin, 

I refer to our meeting last Wednesday 8th August 2007 between the Roads Dept., Planning Dept and Glendoher & District Residents Association.
At this meeting the issue of the Kingston Court green space came up for discussion and I detailed to you, the refusal of officials to confirm the existence of a conditioned open space on this site and the reluctance of officials to give a correct assessment/information regarding this site. You made reference to correspondence between your colleague in the Planning Dept., Patricia Devlin and Cllr. Keane which I was cc'd on by Cllr. Keane. I advised you that I was still waiting to hear back from Patricia Devlin and that I had concerns about the manner in which Patricia Devlin was refusing to acknowledge the presence of Condition 11 in the 1978 planning file - the existence of conditioned open space. Patricia Devlin, as were other officials incorrect to assert the non-existence of open space on this site. Equally Ann Concannon (Development Dept) seemed reluctant to acknowledge this same Condition when a query was made to her. More damaging, I also stated that when last year this site was proposed to be handed over to a Property Developer Eddie Meade, as part of a land exchange deal, no reference was made in any of the documentation, pertaining to this extraordinary land deal, of the existence of an open space on this site and that no Councillor was ever advised that such an open space existed on this site. Thankfully this land deal was blocked and the Manager had to withdraw it from Council Agenda. It appears that SDCC officials for whatever reason do not want this fact of open space being present on the Kingston Court site, to be known to any resident or Councillor which is a worrying development. I also make specific reference to a Manager's Reply to a Motion put down by Cllr. Lahart on the 5th December 2006 where again this fact was not declared to Councillors. The impression given to Councillors by Officials consistently is that this site contains no open space - this is a serious non-disclosure of a pertinent fact which raises many questions.
I mentioned to you that the matter has been referred to the Office of the Ombudsman for their assistance in securing this information. Only at this point were you prepared  to state that there was a condition in the original grant of permission confirming the existence of conditioned open space on this site and that you stated that if I was to re-submit the query in writing to you that you would confirm that in writing by return. I don't understand why I have to once again submit this query to a SDCC official when the same query has been submitted on more than one occasion previously - however if in some way it assists the administrative processing of this query I am happy to do that - hence this email.
You mentioned that there were no maps that detail the precise location of this conditioned open space and yet in the correspondence from Patricia Devlin to Cllr. Keane, Patricia Devlin was able to confirm a geographical location which would indicate the existence of a map. No where in her correspondence does she indicate that 'her location' was based on any deduction on her part so clearly in the absence of this declaration she must be referencing a map or drawing and so I would ask you to clarify this. I would like to see this geographical location identified on this map that Patricia Devlin has access to.
Residents have always maintained that the conditioned open space was located along the protected wall that borders Newbrook House (also a protected structure) and it appears unsurprisingly, that the 1978 grant of permission confirms this. As the back garden walls of 'the incomplete units' were conditioned to front onto Taylor's Lane and there is an area of the Kingston Court site that is owned by Eddie Meade; the only possible location for this open space was that what local residents recalled  - along the protected wall. It is not unusual in a proposed cul de sac development that the conditioned open space be at the end of the cul de sac, as in this case. Therefore I am also asking you to confirm that the only possible location that could be deduced from this grant of permission (reading the complete document) is along the protected wall as we discussed at out meeting. In addition I simply don't believe that there are no maps/drawings in respect of this file and this site within the SDCC archive, across all departments, as this file had a particular history in 1978 through to the 1980s and to this day. 
I repeat what I stated at the meeting; the decision by the local authority to develop this site through the installation of the wayleave in the location they did (where the incomplete development of units had been originally built to first floor level) removed the possibility of any residential development on this site. A fact that SDCC officials have tried to ignore by seeking to build on the conditioned open space. Coincidentally I am still waiting on documents that pertain to the installation of that wayleave, from SDCC - again another example of SDCC's reluctance to disclose pertinent information.
You stated at the meeting that just because an area is conditioned open space does not mean it can't be built on but my understanding of Council Policy is based on the Manager's Statement dated the 12th February 2007 on the matter:  
It is Council policy not to permit the development of these spaces for other uses (e.g. residential), and proposals for re-development of the spaces have generally been refused.  The Council, in accordance with its policy, seeks to retain good quality open space which is available for all age-groups and accessible to everyone, at a convenient distance from people’s homes.
The Manager then goes on to state: 

If a planning application for residential development is made on lands which have been conditioned as public open space in a private residential development the Planning Authority could and would refuse permission and such refusal does not give rise to a right to compensation. 
I would appreciate if you would clarify your understanding of the Council's Policy regarding 'conditioned open spaces' as it would appear to be contrary to that of the SDCC Manager not to mention previous planning decisions. I am also aware that the DLRCOCO Law Agent has stipulated to DLRCOCO officials that 'conditioned open spaces' cannot be built on as they have protection under legislation. I assume that SDCC has to work within the same legal framework which is why the SDCC Manager is correct when he states "….and such refusal does not give rise to a right of compensation."
According to a recent REB&MO regarding a proposed development on a conditioned open space, (not in the ownership of SDCC although maintained by the SDCC Parks Dept) that the Planning Dept regarded that conditioned open space as 'dedicated open space'. Therefore it would appear that the SDCC Planning Dept regard conditioned open spaces as dedicated open spaces even if their ownership doesn't rest with SDCC. 
I understand that the ownership of the conditioned open space on the Kingston Court site rests with SDCC and I understand from correspondence from the Parks Dept that the Parks Dept do maintain this open space. Rather than acknowledge the existence of conditioned open space on this site Council Officials have stated the following:
· SDCC officials have referred to this site as "un-maintained let over space" yet it is maintained by SDCC Parks Dept - not sure what the official meant by 'let over'. If the official meant 'left over' as in not accounted for or indeed surplus, I would reject that as every section of this site is accounted for as can be seen in the bulleted points below in bold print. 

· SDCC officials have stated "It is not designated open space" I would suspect that a planning authority is the only authority that can designate, stipulate, identify or condition an area of land to be open space. I understand that Condition 11 achieves this and that SDCC is incorrect in their Part 8 statutory public consultation documents to state that "It is not designated open space" and incorrect to airbrush Condition 11.    
· SDCC officials have stated "The site has never been zoned open space" but we never said that it was zoned open space we merely asked the question is it conditioned open space. The Manager has stated that he reserves the right to build on zoned open spaces in a document dated 12th February 2007 but maintains it would be contrary to Council policy to build on conditioned open spaces. 

I think it would be important to repeat an assessment of the site in bold print that I mentioned at this meeting that you did not dispute:
This green space on Kingston Court ( 0.68 acres) consists of 4 sections: 
· The small  section of green space owned the Property Developer Eddie Meade - so you can't build on that 
· The section of green space set aside in the 1978 Planning File for the Roads Dept for the Green Route/Taylor's Lane Upgrade (Condition 15) - so you can't build on that 
· the section of green space where the old foundations (and first floor) of the incomplete units were located but were removed and subsequently after a period of time a wayleave was installed - so you can't build on that nor can it be planted on according to SDCC Part 8 Documents 
· Finally the section of green space specified as conditioned open space in the 1978 Planning File - so you can't build on that either unless you pretend that this condition (Condition 11) doesn't exist or you wish to throw out the SDCC Development Plan 2004-2010 and the Planning Legislation with it. 

The refusal by officials to answer a simple query regarding the issue/status of open space and its location warrants a full investigation. 
I simply don't accept that it is helpful to have such a pattern of non-disclosure regarding the Kingston Court green space and that even now recent released SDCC documents regarding a Part 8 Public Consultation Process seek to mislead residents and Councillors by such non-disclosure of open space. 
At the meeting I also raised the issue - regarding the section of green space that accommodates a wayleave; that it cannot be built on, neither can it used in the calculation of any open space in any development according to SDCC documents and yet this is another piece of information that SDCC officials are reluctant to confirm to residents or Councillors and to release as part of the public documents pertaining to the Part 8 - a statutory process. I would like you to confirm this fact that green space that accommodates a wayleave can not be used in the calculation of open space for any development.
I am also aware that Patricia Devlin noted her concerns in correspondence (that you were copied on) to Cllr. Keane regarding the extent of the pollution that would emanate from Taylor's Lane and its road traffic. Yet she appears to support the removal of an open space (a green lung) which would be one of the few mechanisms available to counteract the pollution that residents along Taylor's Lane will have to endure. She makes it clear that the retention of a green space/park at this location is not advisable for safety and pollution reasons. As Patricia Devlin is not, to my knowledge an expert in pollution nor in the design of parks - I would be very interested to ascertain on what basis (briefing/research document) does she base her assertions? I assume you would have such access to such findings also?  Is it SDCC policy to acknowledge the existence of a significant pollution threat and yet propose the removal of an open space (a green lung) that can assist in counteracting this pollution? What measures should be proposed to counteract this level of pollution - more concrete or more green spaces? Is it seriously the policy of the Planning Dept that the solution to pollution is the removal of green spaces?  Is it policy to mislead residents that they don't have a conditioned open space and consistently deny the existence of this open space? Are existing residents not entitled to the protection that their zoning confers - to protect and /or improve residential amenity?
I can't help but state that I find it remarkable the lengths a public body will go to withhold information. I look forward to receiving a response from you to the queries and questions raised above. 
Regards 
Angela O'Donoghue 
Vice Chairperson 
Glendoher & District Residents Association 
c/o 17 Glendoher Close 
Rathfarnham 
Dublin 16 
086.833.2774 
APPENDIX  - C

Drawing from the 1978 planning file – identifying an area of conditioned open space along the protected wall.
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Documents pertaining to the proposed land exchange deal 
COMHAIRLE CHONTAE  ÀTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL
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TO: EACH MEMBER OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL. 

Re:  
Proposed Exchange of Lands at Taylor’s Lane and Kingston Court, Dublin 16 between South Dublin County Council and Edward Meade


South Dublin County Council Compulsory Purchase (Green Route Realignment – Ballyboden Road to Grange Road) Order 2004. Plot 21 – Edward Meade (Merchant Meade), Newbrook House, Taylor’s Lane, Ballyboden, Dublin 16

The South Dublin County Council Compulsory Purchase (Green Route Realignment – Ballyboden Road to Grange Road) Order 2004 was made on 29th April, 2004. The Council took possession of plot 21on the 20th September, 2005. The Chief Valuer was instructed to open negotiations for the acquisition of Plot 21. During the course of negotiations, the Chief Valuer proposed an exchange of lands with Mr. Meade which could result in a zero sum equation in terms of compensation. These negotiations are now complete and the Chief Valuer has recommended terms and conditions which he considers to be fair and reasonable:

1. That Edward Meade shall transfer his interest, freehold or nearest equivalent, in those parts of Plot 21 of the South Dublin County Council (Green Route Realignment – Ballyboden Road to Grange Road) Order, 2004 shown hatched in blue (i.e. net permanent ‘take’ of c.0.084 acres) and coloured blue (i.e. ‘Road Bed’ of c.0.074 acres) on the attached indicative drawing (map 1) to the Council for no monetary consideration.

2. That South Dublin County Council shall transfer its fee simple interest in possession (subject to the reservation of a wayleave for the trunk watermain at no cost to the Council) in the residual post-Scheme land area, as shown approximately coloured yellow on the attached indicative drawing (map 1) having an area of 0.45 acres or thereabouts to Edward Meade for no monetary consideration.

3. The Council to prepare accurate maps of the lands referred to at (1) and (2) above.
4. That the transfer of title envisaged at (1) and (2) shall take place upon the satisfactory completion of an approved residential development, carried out in accordance with a planning permission granted, on the lands at (2) plus the claimant’s own residual lands as shown approximately outlined in green on the attached indicative drawing (map 2).
5. That the claimant and/or his successor in title undertake not to use the combined lands at (4) for any other purpose other than that of carrying out a development approved by the Planning Authority.

6. That the claimant and/or his successor in title agrees to provide 20% of any residential units developed on his residual lands including also on the land at (2) (such units to be two and three bed units nominated by and agreed with the Housing Department of the Council) to the Council, as Affordable Units, for an all-in price of €165,000 (one hundred and sixty-five thousand euro) inclusive of VAT for the two-bed units and for an all-in price of €180,000 (one hundred and eighty thousand euro) inclusive of VAT for the three-bed units with any underground car spaces required by the Housing Department for the relevant apartments to be provided at an all-in cost of  €20,000 (twenty thousand euro) per space inclusive of VAT.  The said costs to be increased by any changes occurring to the Construction Cost Index of the Department of Environment and Local Government, from the date of approval by the Councillors of this proposal to the date of practical completion of the relevant units, the implementation of this condition shall satisfy the Part V requirements in relation to these lands.  

7. That in the event of this proposal not receiving the necessary approvals or planning permissions by 1st June, 2007 or, if development of the lands has not commenced by 1st June, 2008, then either party shall have the right to withdraw from this transaction and the above terms and conditions shall become null and void.  

8. That in the event of this transaction becoming null and void under (7) the claimant or his successor in title shall be entitled to compensation under the South Dublin County Council Compulsory Purchase (Green Route Realignment – Ballyboden Road to Grange Road) Order 2004 as if this proposal never existed.  However, interest on any compensation agreed or awarded would apply from the date of entry and taking possession of Plot 21 by the Council to the date of approval by the Councillors of this proposal.  Similarly any professional fees incurred would be recoverable only for this period and for the C.P.O. land only.  Save in respect of legal conveyancing fees which would be payable on transfer but in regard to the C.P.O. land element only.  See (11) below.  

9. That the accommodation works to be provided by the Council at Plot 21 are as built.  

10. That all charges, rates and taxes (if any) on the lands shall be cleared prior to the completion of the transaction.

11. That the Council shall be prepared to pay in advance, C.P.O. only related Town Planner and Valuer’s fees exclusive of VAT (if applicable) as follows:  

(a)
Town Planner 

- 
  €4,000

(b)
Valuer


-
€30,000

and shall pay the reasonable legal costs of conveying the C.P.O. Plot 21 (part of) plus VAT (if applicable).

12. That the above proposal shall include other terms and conditions deemed appropriate by the Law Agent.

13.  That no agreement enforceable at law is created or intended to be created until exchange of contracts has taken place.

14. That the above proposal is subject to the necessary approvals and consents being obtained. 

15.  That the above proposal is subject to satisfactory proof of title.

The lands to be disposed form part of those acquired in 1989 from Ray Jackson, Liquidator, Rathdown Court Developments under the provisions of the Derelict Sites Act, 1961.

J.Horan
County Manager
MAP 1
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MAP 2
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Email Correspondence between Cait Keane, G&DRA and Patricia Devlin SDCC 


From: Angela O'Donoghue [mailto:doghouse@indigo.ie] 
Sent: 20 July 2007 16:42
To: 'Patricia Devlin'
Cc: 'ckeane@sdublincoco.ie'; 'Michael Kenny'
Subject: RE: information re old planning application Kingston Court as recieved. - Follow-up
Dear Patricia,
 

Your reply does not answer the query that I submitted. As a Senior Official of the Planning Dept you seem most reluctant to answer the query as to whether or not there is a conditioned open space located on the Kingston Court site.  Is it the policy of the planning dept not to give full disclosure of this fact?
 

Cllr. Keane has not indicated to me that she is satisfied with your response but please note that wasn't the question/query submitted to you. Once again you seem unable or unwilling to answer this query! So once again I am asking you to address the query outlined in the emails below regarding the existence of a conditioned open space on this site. 
 

Regards
Angela O'Donoghue
Vice Chairperson
Glendoher & District Residents Association


From: Patricia Devlin [mailto:pdevlin@SDUBLINCOCO.ie] 
Sent: 20 July 2007 12:47
To: Angela O'Donoghue
Cc: Michael Kenny; Martin Judge
Subject: RE: information re old planning application Kingston Court as recieved. - Follow-up
Angela, 
As I understand it Cllr Keane is satisfied with my reply.
Patricia Devlin

Senior Executive Planner



From: Angela O'Donoghue [mailto:doghouse@indigo.ie] 
Sent: 20 July 2007 04:07
To: Patricia Devlin
Cc: Cllr Cait Keane; Michael Kenny
Subject: RE: information re old planning application Kingston Court as recieved. - Follow-up
Dear Patricia,
Cllr. Cait Keane has kindly forwarded to me, a copy of her original query dated 16th July 2007 and your response dated the 17th July 2007.
As you know Cllr. Keane was specifically querying the issue of conditioned open space iro the Kingston Court site. Yet your first line states 'According to records of the last 30 years, the site has never been zoned open space.' You and I both know that there is a difference between a zoned open space and a conditioned open space so it begs the question why are you so reluctant to give Cllr Keane the information/research she specifically requested.
In the rest of the reply, it appears to me that you are referencing drawings/maps so it appears that these drawings do actually exist which heretofore, I had been advised by officials did not exist. I would like to see a copy of such maps/drawings and would kindly request that copies be made available to me please.
You stated erroneously that the Council acquired the site for social housing  - the facts and documentation don't support your assertion. You mention the wayleave and the constraint it poses for the development of the site. Interestingly this wayleave introduces another constraint to this site which you have omitted to mention. In the calculation of open space as part of any proposed development the green space that accommodates a wayleave cannot be included in the calculation of open space - a fact that you and your colleagues in the Housing Dept have ignored.
You then go on to provide a summary that purports to recap  'the issues raised again regarding the options for this site'. I would dispute that summary that you gave but I suspect the reason why you gave this summary was to again avoid answering the query that Cait submitted  - regarding the existence of conditioned open space onsite. What is most noticeable however is the omission from your summary that during the Village Plan process, unbeknownst to Councillors apparently and the public, it was proposed to give this land to a developer as part of a contentious land exchange deal. Thankfully when this outrageous deal, to give land that includes a conditioned open space to a developer was going to be blocked by Councillors, the Manager withdrew the proposal. In the documentation pertaining to this failed deal no where is it disclosed that there is a conditioned open space on this site. This begs another question - why not? 
We are now going to ask you to either confirm or deny that this site contains a conditioned open space. You and your colleagues seem reluctant to confirm this fact, you certainly have gone out of your way to avoid addressing the query that Cllr Keane emailed you on which I find disgraceful and unacceptable. We think it is grossly unfair to deny Cllr. Cait Keane this information when you know this issue is so contentious. Why are you withholding this fact? Do I have to go to the Ombudsman Emily O'Reilly on this simple query and request that she asks this information of the County Manager, Joe Horan, as is the procedure when you deal with the Office of the Ombudsman or are you going to answer the query. 
We await your confirmation by return.
Regards
Angela O'Donoghue
Vice Chairperson
Glendoher & District Residents Association


From: Cait Keane [mailto:ckeane@sdublincoco.ie] 
Sent: 17 July 2007 20:21
To: 'Angela O'Donoghue'
Subject: FW: information re old planning application Kingston Court as recieved.
For information Cait


From: Patricia Devlin [mailto:pdevlin@SDUBLINCOCO.ie] 
Sent: 17 July 2007 10:15
To: Cllr Cait Keane
Cc: Colin Ryan - Planning
Subject: FW: old planning application
Cait,
According to records of the last 30 years, the site has never been zoned open space. 
An outline history of the site is as follows:
The original planning permission granted 11 houses with a green space located to the south east corner.  Five houses were built before the builder was unable (financially) to complete the permission granted.  The Council acquired the site for social housing through provisions regarding derelict sites and has maintained the site appropriately until it was required by the Council to provide for social housing.  
Dublin City Council acquired a wayleave for the construction of a high pressure watermain during this period.  This wayleave has compromised the potential for development on the site to some degree.  
However, the Ballyboden Village Plan ( BVP) included the site as suitable for housing.  The Conservation Officer agreed in principle to modifications to the protected structure (wall) to enhance the amenity of Kingston Court site and the adjoining Newbrook House (Protected Structure) site, as part of the rationale for the indicative footprint (Fig. 7 p22).
I would stand over the opinion of the planning department, expressed in the Manager’s Report of Submissions to the BVP that this site, adjacent to an interurban distributor road, does not comply with the criteria in the Development Plan for a new local park. 
It was commented in the chamber, during the discussion of the Ballyboden Village Plan, that Stephens Green is surrounded by major roads, as thus a precedent is set for the location of Kingston Court as a local park.  It should be noted that when Stephens Green was created it was not surrounded by major roads.  The criteria for creating a green space surrounded by houses to provide optimal amenity at this location (Stephens Green) at the end of the 16th century remains the same criteria as in the 2004-2010 South Dublin County Development Plan. 
 In addition, the small area of this green space (unlike Stephens Green) would provide little green space amenity in terms of passive recreation, because of the noise (changing gears), dust and fumes from traffic movements and would not be optimal for a children’s play area (e.g. balls, kites, Frisbees etc drifting onto the road for older children to chase and small children in close proximity to a busy road is always risky, as they can escape for supervision surprisingly quickly). 
For these reasons, it appears that the cost benefit of resources for a high quality public local park should be allocated elsewhere within the area.
I hope this summary recaps the issues raised again regarding the options for this site.
Patricia Devlin.


From: Colin Ryan - Planning 
Sent: 16 July 2007 17:31
To: Patricia Devlin
Subject: FW: old planning application
Patricia,
Think this might be in your area.
Rgds
Colin


From: Cllr Cait Keane 
Sent: 16 July 2007 17:16
To: Colin Ryan - Planning
Subject: old planning application
Colin
Could you or whoever is dealing with Kingston Court site – i.e. where we have the part 8 out for social housing at the moment on Taylors lane
Q? what was the old planning application for on that site – about 25 years ago – prior to SDCC taking it over from the builder who went bust at the time?
As the conditioned open space of that planning application is being quoted to me as reason fro removing the proposed social housing from the site.
Please pass this query on for research to whomever is dealing with this type of query and inform.
Thanks
Cait 
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COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL
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MEETING OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL
MONDAY 12TH FEBRUARY 2007

Motion No. 1

Mayor's Business

Motion: Councillor E. Maloney

That this Council take immediate action to protect and preserve all "green open-spaces" in the county by a variation of the Development Plan.  This variation to give stronger legal protection against any residential developments on any of our green open spaces.

REPORT:

Development Plan

There are a significant number of policies and objectives contained in the Development Plan 2004-2010 relating to “green open spaces”.  These policies and objectives reflect the wide range and size of spaces that are contained in the County such as - 

· Major natural high amenity areas (mountains and river valleys), 

· Green belts that separate towns and development areas, 

· Parks and recreational areas (Tymon, Corkagh etc.), 

· Institutional lands (hospital lands etc.), 

· Open spaces in residential areas, 

· Children’s play areas etc.  

Given the broad range of spaces within the County, a wide variety of policies and objectives are set out in the Development Plan which seek to protect, retain, develop, manage, acquire and make accessible these open spaces.  The Plan also recognizes that it may not always be possible or appropriate to preserve all open spaces.  Thus the Plan provides for eventualities such as open spaces in the ownership of the Council and which are no longer considered appropriate for retention as open space (due to, for example, inappropriate design, vandalism, requests from the local community etc.) being re-developed for housing.
Land Use Zoning and “green open spaces”

There are a number of land use zoning objectives in the Plan relating to open space and which are illustrated on the Development Plan maps.  The aim of land use zoning is to ensure the orderly and sustainable development of the County through the setting out of zoning objectives for a variety of uses.  

The principal land use zonings in relation to open space (excluding the ‘B’ – Agriculture / Rural – zone) are as follows:

· ‘F’ – to preserve and provide for Open Space and Recreational Activities

· ‘G’ – to protect and improve High Amenity Areas 

· ‘GB’ – to preserve a Green Belt between Development Areas

· ‘H’ – to protect and enhance the outstanding natural character of the Dublin Mountain Area

In all of these zones, a range of proposed uses, including residential uses, are ‘Open for Consideration’.  These uses will be considered on their individual merits and may be permitted only if not materially in conflict with the policies and objectives of the Development Plan and if they are consistent with the proper planning and sustainable development of the area. 

Open Space and Development 

Council Lands.  The Development Plan seeks to protect, acquire and make accessible existing and future open spaces in the County.  However it also provides for development in those cases where it is recognised that some open space lands in its ownership are no longer considered appropriate for retention as open space and/or recreational areas due to poor location, anti-social behaviour, excess of open space in a particular area etc.  The Motion as proposed would introduce a blanket ban on the re-development of such spaces.  Oftentimes the request to reconsider the future of these spaces comes from local communities themselves.  The Council’s Architects’ Department has designed a number of new schemes on problematic open spaces where infill housing has been used to redefine and overlook large unused spaces.  Passive supervision of the remaining space from the new houses has been found to work well.  The new houses have been used to accommodate tenants from the local area - disabled, large families, empty-nesters etc.  The finance raised from these schemes has financed the landscaping of the remaining spaces and brought overall environmental improvements to the areas concerned.

Landownership.  A further issue is that the Motion as proposed does not recognize that much of “our green open spaces” are not in fact “ours” – they are not owned by South Dublin County Council.  Many of the spaces in the County are owned by others – by individuals, by companies, by other state organizations and by institutions, such as the churches.  Introducing a blanket ban such as the one proposed in the Motion will negate the balanced approach adopted in the Council’s Development Plans over the years where proposals for developments are adjudicated on their merits and in accordance with the provisions of the Plan and the proper planning and sustainable development of the area.  

A blanket ban could be seen to interfere with a landowner’s legitimate expectations.  In the past blanket bans on certain types of developments in certain areas have been found by the Courts to be unlawful.  A ban will definitely interfere with the possible decisions that a Council may wish to make in future e.g. allowing housing on the Council’s own lands.

Private Residential Developments.  In relation to private schemes it has been longstanding Council policy to require the provision of public open space as part of these schemes.  The new Development Plan requires that these spaces should be of a higher quality than heretofore. The provision of public open spaces is conditioned as such in planning permissions for new schemes.  It is Council policy not to permit the development of these spaces for other uses (e.g. residential), and proposals for re-development of the spaces have generally been refused.  The Council, in accordance with its policy, seeks to retain good quality open space which is available for all age-groups and accessible to everyone, at a convenient distance from people’s homes.

If a planning application for residential development is made on lands which have been conditioned as public open space in a private residential development the Planning Authority could and would refuse permission and such refusal does not give rise to a right to compensation. 

Conclusion

There is no requirement for the proposed Variation.  If a private housing scheme is being considered on any of the open space zonings outlined above (i.e. ‘F’, ‘G’, ‘GB’, ‘H’ zones) and if the development is considered to be in material conflict with the policies and objectives of the Development Plan then either - 

a) a Variation of the Development Plan is required (as in the case of the Affordable Homes Partnership recommendation in relation to St. Edmundsbury), or

b) a Material Contravention of the Plan is required where there is planning application before the Council.  
In both cases it is for the Members to decide on whether or not the make a Variation or a Material Contravention of the Development Plan.  A policy such as the one being proposed will remove this decision making capacity from the Members.
Recommendation
The Development Plan as adopted provides for a balanced approach to open space in the County by including a number of policies and objectives within which proposed developments can be considered in the interests of proper planning and sustainable development.  These policies and objectives have regard to the wide variety of open spaces in the County coupled with the different landownership patterns of such spaces.  

It is recommended that a variation to the County Development Plan be not initiated.   
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